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MEETING SUMMARY 
March 8, 2019 

Accepted April 12, 2019 
 

Call to Order 
 

The Chair, Sen. Chenette, called the Government Oversight Committee to order at 9:07 a.m. in the Burton Cross 

Building. 

 

Attendance 

  

 Senators:   Sen. Chenette, Sen. Keim, Sen. Libby, Sen. Sanborn and Sen. Timberlake  

      Absent:  Sen. Davis 

       

 Representatives:      Rep. Mastraccio, Rep. Dillingham, Rep. Arata, Rep. Millett, Rep. O’Neil 

and Rep. Pierce        

        

 Legislative Officers and Staff:  Danielle Fox, Director of OPEGA 

      Matthew Kruk, Principal Analyst, OPEGA    

      Scott Farwell, Senior Analyst, OPEGA 

      Jennifer Henderson, Senior Analyst, OPEGA      

      Amy Gagne, Analyst, OPEGA     

      Kari Hojara, Analyst, OPEGA     

      Etta Connors, Adm. Secretary, OPEGA     

            

 Executive Branch Officers   Jeanne Lambrew, Commissioner, Department of Health and  

  and Staff Providing        Human Services 

  Information to the Committee:    Bobbi Johnson, Associate Director, Office of Child and Family  

         Services, Department of Health and Human Services   

 

Introduction of Committee Members 
 

The members of the Government Oversight Committee introduced themselves.  

 

Summary of February 8, 2019 GOC Meeting 

  

The Meeting Summary of February 8, 2019 was accepted as written.     
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New Business  
            

• OPEGA Information Brief on Frontline Workers in the State Child Protective System   

 

Sen. Chenette explained that the purpose of the Public Comment Period is for the GOC to receive comments 

from the public regarding OPEGA’s Frontline Workers in the State Child Protective System Information 

Brief.  He opened the public comment period.  

 

 -  Public Comment Period 

 

Jeanne Lambrew, Commissioner, Department of Health and Human Services.  (Commissioner Lambrew’s 

written testimony is attached to the meeting summary.) 

 

The GOC members’ questions and comments included: 

 

Sen. Chenette referred to the workload of staff in the Commissioner’s testimony, noting it had been 

mentioned in OPEGA’s information brief repeatedly, but one thing he did not hear her refer to specifically, is 

placements.  He referenced the report stating that staff were having to stay with children in difficult situations, 

either in emergency rooms or hotels, because of lack of a safe environment, and asked what DHHS was doing 

on placement of children.  Commissioner Lambrew said they were aggressively focusing on both short and 

long term solutions for placements, including trying to recruit and license more foster care parents.  DHHS 

has been trying to streamline their licensing process and to get some of the families already in the foster care 

system to do a short gap interim placement.  The Commissioner said DHHS shares the GOC’s concerns for 

children who are traumatized by being removed from their homes.   

 

Sen. Timberlake said he has been contacted by foster care families regarding comments that were made in the 

newspaper after the last GOC meeting.  The families were going to withdraw from the foster care program 

because of the paperwork and conflicts in trying to deal with DHHS in the past.  He asked what the 

Commissioner was doing to encourage foster care parents to deal with, in some cases, troubled children who 

have had a difficult life thus far.  Commissioner Lambrew thanked the Legislature for supporting the 

reimbursement increase for foster care families in the last session because that has been helpful.  DHHS is 

also trying to streamline the process to get more families online and it is her understanding that the challenge 

is not necessarily the number of foster care placement opportunities, but rather it is matching the needs of the 

children with the abilities of families to care for them.  Commissioner Lambrew asked Ms. Johnson to explain 

to the Committee how DHHS is supporting foster care families.  Ms. Johnson said the issues Sen. Timberlake 

raised has also been heard by DHHS.  DHHS has a recruitment contract that helps to identify individuals who 

would be interested in providing foster care.  They also have Adoptive and Foster Families of Maine, which 

provides support to foster, adoptive and kinship families.  She is a kinship foster parent so has the benefit of 

experiencing the system from the other side and can appreciate some of the challenges that a foster parent has.  

Whether it is the process of trying of get licensed or relicensed, when she first became a foster parent she had 

a list of things she was going to change within the system.  Ms. Johnson said DHHS needs people to step-up 

and be foster parents to the kids who are in need of child welfare services so, are always looking for ways to 

be supportive of them and to recognize those needs.  As mentioned by the Commissioner, if you look at the 

number of homes they have, compared to the number of kids in care, it looks like they are all set.  But in 

reality they don’t always have the right homes for kids who are in need of placement.  DHHS is always 

looking at how to make placement matches in a way that is not just, who has an open bed, but who can meet 

the needs of those children.   

 

Sen. Timberlake knows no one wants a situation to happen again that happened in the past with the deaths of 

children.  He asked what the Legislature can do to help DHHS with their recommendations and with staff to 

not spend nights in hotels or emergency rooms.  He did not want to be sitting here six months from now 

having the same conversation.  The Commissioner may not be able to give the GOC the answer today, but he 

would like to know what the status is of many problems talked about at DHHS, including replacing 
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MACWIS.  He knows this is a new Administration, but the Legislature approved the replacement of 

MACWIS a long time ago.  Commissioner Lambrew said because of the work the Legislature did the last 

couple of years in trying to provide the support and direction for the Office of Child and Family Services 

(OCFS), they have begun to make many improvements.  They have a list of 84 recommendations made by 

various groups and DHHS is trying to figure out the sequencing so they are not doing short term solutions at 

the expense of the system.  DHHS wants to hear from the frontline workers about what they think should be 

done first before any other changes are done.  One thing that was in OPEGA’s brief, and she and other DHHS 

staff have heard, is that there have been a lot of changes recently.  Too many changes sometimes creates 

confusion.  The people who are with the families need to be able to have a say in what changes are made.  So, 

DHHS is working very aggressively to make sure they pause to listen before they take their next steps of short 

and long term action.  They want to make sure they are setting the system on a path that solves urgent 

problems and also creates the kind of opportunity for longer term sustainable prevention, appropriate intake 

and assessment and ultimately permanency.   

 

Sen. Keim asked how DHHS will find families to recruit to be foster care families.  Ms. Johnson said OCFS 

staff do some of that work and they also have a contracted agency they work with.  OCFS has identified three 

different populations with greatest placement needs – sibling groups, infants with reunification status and 

children with high behavioral health needs.  That agency is doing some targeting of recruits specific to those 

children.  They are also using ads and radio spots and partnering with other organizations to help the public 

understand the need.  Within the resources OCFS currently has, they are asking if there is a way to promote 

placement with some of those targeted populations.  For example, if someone is not at a treatment-level foster 

care placement, but has the ability to become one, how does OCFS make sure that can happen if they are 

interested.  There are a lot of different strategies being employed.  OCFS is working closely with community 

partners and District Office staff to promote within the communities what is needed for resources.  They have 

looked at the different cultural communities in order to make placements for children from different cultures 

and how do they go into the communities and recruit individuals who may be interested in being resources.   

 

Sen. Keim has heard from different foster care families over the years and today was contacted by a 

constituent who wanted to be therapeutic foster care parent who said the fire code regulations and the 

upgrades they needed to make to their home were standing in the way.  She said the Legislature did have a 

bill that came out of committee with a unanimous vote last session that dealt with that subject.  Sen. Keim has 

submitted that bill again this session.  The bill would eliminate the need for the State Fire Marshall to inspect 

the home and instead would ask DHHS to create rules that would govern the inspection of a home.  She asked 

if that was something DHHS heard a lot about because she has and a lot of home modifications, for example 

new windows, are out of people’s reach.  Commissioner Lambrew said DHHS has heard those concerns as 

well and are in the process of trying to figure out what types of legislation would make sense.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked if the Public Consulting Group (PCG) report, which the GOC has not seen, but is 

hoping to, addressed the loss of community support DHHS might have used in the past to help families, are 

not there anymore.  Commissioner Lambrew said PCG’s report was posted on OCFS’s website on February 8.  

DHHS first shares reports with staff, then stakeholders and post publicly on their website.  DHHS is going 

back to the earlier goal of looking at all the systems, putting the child in the middle, and then looking at all the 

support systems around them.  The Commissioner said their work on early childhood development and 

making sure they think about prevention, as well providing the services for children in the Department’s 

custody, so are committed to look at the landscape of what they need.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said it is going to take a while for DHHS to build things back up to where they were.  

Commissioner Lambrew said she wanted to give credit to OFCS and the leadership that came before her.  

While she thinks there has been deterioration over time in some of the support for DHHS workers, the PCG 

report she would recommend the GOC read begins by talking about the strengths and the dedicated people 

that work at DHHS and the Attorney General’s Office.  Communication is strong amongst DHHS workers as 

is documentation.  In addition, it was found that the provision of services for families is quite high.  The 

Commissioner thinks it is important to recognize that there is excellence in the system, and to reward that, 

because part of their goal is to retain the workers that the Legislature helped them recently hire. 
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Sen. Libby said last spring/summer the GOC was trying to figure out how the two child death cases slipped 

through the cracks and a theme emerged, which is the inability to perform background checks at the DHHS 

level.  That matter was addressed in emergency legislation passed last fall and the work started soon after the 

passage of LD 1921.  It has been tackled in the two biggest counties, York and Cumberland.  He asked the 

timeline for tackling the rest of the State.  Commissioner Lambrew said as soon as possible and that DHHS is 

looking at what resources are needed.  They will let the Committee know the plan when it is available.   

 

Sen. Libby said he is disappointed with DHHS with respect to the replacement of MACWIS.  The GOC 

previously heard how antiquated and dysfunctional the system is and how much it added to the administrative 

burden for case workers and the challenge of pulling information out of the system after it is entered in.  The 

Legislature passed LD 1923 as an emergency measure and it was signed by the Governor on September 7, 

2018.  It is now March, and apparently there has not been any progress made on replacing MACWIS.  Sen. 

Libby asked if the prior administration took any steps to perform an analysis for a replacement system after 

September 7
th
 but before January 2, 2019.  Ms. Johnson said within OCFS they have done analyses to 

determine how the system needs to be improved, but could not speak to the larger DHHS administration.  

Commissioner Lambrew spoke on behalf of the current Administration, saying systems are expensive and she 

has included in DHHS’s budget a request for a new system and for ongoing system implementation costs.  

She put in a bond request and said DHHS is working as expeditiously as possible, but doing it efficiently, 

because working on a system that didn’t work well to working on a new system that doesn’t work from the 

first time it is rolled out is worse.  She said she hears the Committee’s concerns and will include on OCFS’s 

websites updates on MACWIS when there is something to report.   

 

Sen. Libby said the Legislature appropriated $8 million last fall for a new system and it is now March.  What 

he has heard is that an RFP is not going to go out until the summer, bids are not going to be back until some 

months later, procurement will not happen until some months later.  He said there is a sense of urgency from 

some GOC members, who have been hearing about the MACWIS problems for almost a year, and thinks they 

would like to see that timeline expedited.  The Commissioner said she will look into that. 

 

Rep. Dillingham referred to when the Commissioner identified that the intake unit was an area that needed 

improvement and asked if the Structured Decision-Making Tool (SDM) would be looked at.  An OCFS 

worker identified they are using the same SDM that they used previously and has continually told upper 

management of the need to improve it.  Commissioner Lambrew said they are looking at improving SDM in 

both intake and as they consider its use in other areas.  They think, as a tool, SDM has been proven effective, 

for example, in investigations.  They know there may be concerns, but she thinks there is a lot of evidence to 

supporting improving the tool, rather than getting rid of it. 

 

Rep. Millett was looking for the Commissioner’s professional advice of what would be most helpful today.  

They have the survey of the frontline workers, the 51 specific recommendations from the consulting group 

and the 84 total recommendations that the Commissioner said earlier will be prioritized by the end of the 

month.  He was looking more for an action plan and asked, in the Commissioner’s judgment, what would be 

most helpful that the GOC would have access to today, following the public comment, that might be 

translated into an action plan.  Would the 51 specific recommendations help to guide the Committee in that 

direction or does she have any personal thoughts about what would be most helpful to her in the immediate 

timeframe rather than looking towards summer or fall or next year.  He is anxious to move on this, but is torn 

between should he try to interpret and prioritize the concerns of the frontline workers, does he take what PCG 

provided for information already, or does the Committee wait until they receive the public comments and try 

to find specific action plan steps that would be most helpful.  Commissioner Lambrew said Rep. Millett’s 

question is the same question she has been asking herself since she arrived at DHHS.  She asks daily what 

does DHHS need to do now and in the future.  There are explicit recommendations coming from OPEGA and 

there have been annual reports from different groups, but they want to pause to listen before they do the 

strategic plan.  DHHS is in a transition of leadership and is in the process of hiring a Director for OCFS.  

Having OCFS leadership is going to help support staff looking for stability and vision.  Her hope is that with 

a permanent leader, as well as informed recommendations, they can do a strategic plan because thinks 
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everyone needs, and is hopeful that will come sooner rather than later.  The Commissioner said it will not be 

long before the GOC hears back on the summary of what DHHS workers said and is hoping for that to happen 

by the end of the month.   

 

Sen. Chenette referred to the 51 specific recommendations and asked if the Commissioner had a sense of what 

percentage is going to require statutory changes or funding versus internal departmental changes to get to 

Rep. Millett’s point of what can the Legislature do versus what can the Department do to alleviate the 

concerns.  Commissioner Lambrew said when DHHS is summarizing the evaluation they are trying to parse 

them in that way. 

 

Rep. Dillingham asked if there is a child protective case that is screened out, but does have reports with risk 

factors, what is the protocol that would then refer them to an Alternative Response Program (Program).  Ms. 

Johnson said OCFS currently has a resource available for the assessments where there are high risks and have 

the ability to refer the cases to the Program at this time.  Rep. Dillingham asked if that was currently 

happening.  Ms. Johnson said OCFS has the ability to refer to the Program, but have been somewhat 

challenged over the last year with the Alternative Response resources and recently made changes within those 

contracts to strengthen those resources and the availability statewide.   

 

Rep. O’Neil was glad to hear that DHHS was addressing the global issues that will help relief the problem of 

children that are waiting for placement.  She referred to hoteling, spoken about earlier and also OPEGA’s 

information brief, regarding the problem of children spending time at offices during the day while they are 

waiting for placements.  She asked what is being (or could be done) in the short term to accommodate 

children who are waiting for placements to make their stay more comfortable and prevent harm.  Ms. Johnson 

said OCFS has tried to standardize how that practice is being done across the State and is always thinking 

about the impact on the children of having multiple staff sit with them, being in an office setting versus a 

home setting or even a hotel.  They have had many conversations about how to match staff to be with kids so 

that they don’t have the constant changeover.  She said there is no easy solution.  Alternatives to the office 

stay would be for staff to remain at the hotel with the children.  The larger plan is to find those short and long 

term solutions that the Commissioner spoke of.  Maybe it is foster parents who are not in a position to take 

kids any longer, but still want to be connected to the foster care system so may help with coverage or it may 

be foster parents that can provide coverage and then become a placement resource for kids.  Some of the kids 

OCFS has had in the emergency departments and hotels have been kids with higher behavioral health needs. 

  

Rep. O’Neil said she would like to hear, either now or at a future time, some more specific short term steps 

that we could take to make life more comfortable for the kids and prevent harm.  Commissioner Lambrew 

said they will get back to Rep. O’Neil on her questions. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio knows the economic subsidy to foster parents has been increased, but understands the State 

only brought it back to a level of where it was a number of years ago so was curious how it compares to other 

states.  Also, how does the amount paid to foster parents today compare to what was paid ten or fifteen years 

ago.  Commissioner Lambrew will get back to the GOC with that information.  She noted that one of the 

recommendations that DHHS is going to try to do because it is consistent with the overall Department 

mission is to retain more data.  They think there has been a real need to make sure that the public knows what 

is going on so are working on a dashboard with data that will be useful and is hoping that will be online in the 

Spring. 

 

Rep. Pierce asked for more information on the workload analysis tool and what it analyzes and how DHHS 

would use the tool.  Ms. Johnson said the workload analysis tool will look at the different roles, the job 

expectations within those roles, the current caseloads and the recommended caseloads and then do an analysis 

to help OCFS determine where they need their resources.   

 

Rep. Pierce referred to MACWIS, noting it takes a long time to make a transition from one system to another, 

but thinks getting the system replaced sooner rather than later feels like an important element.   
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Sen. Sanborn thanked Commissioner Lambrew and DHHS staff for being at the GOC meeting and answering 

the Committee’s question noting that is something the Legislature has not had for a long time.  She 

appreciated how DHHS is taking time to listen before acting and it is critical to make the comprehensive plan 

they are working on.  She appreciated how the Commissioner is recognizing the employees in OCFS for all 

the good they are doing.   

 

Rep. Arata asked if OCFS, with the additional staff available, is now able to send workers into homes in pairs 

or are they still going by themselves.  Ms. Johnson did not think the additional staff had a great impact on 

OCFS’s ability to do that.  They have nine district offices and received sixteen new caseworker staff, which is 

appreciated and helps.  OCFS always encourages staff in the Districts to always make decisions about how to 

approach assessments in going into homes so it has been an option to take either law enforcement, another 

worker or supervisor with them or ask someone to come to the office to meet whenever there are safety 

concerns or unknown issues that could result in safety concerns.  She thinks some states have models where 

they do teaming and is an approach that they use where two individuals are assigned to the same assessment 

and that is not currently an approach in Maine.   Commissioner Lambrew said going back to the workload in 

addition to doing the analysis, hiring more caseworkers, DHHS is also looking at policies that might be 

increasing caseload.  One raised in OPEGA’s report was the automatic assessment after three unseen reports 

and this is one DHHS is looking at closely.  Is that policy being effective at picking up problems that were not 

previously seen or is it just extra work.  She said that is a good example of the Department doing a policy 

review as well as a workload and resource analysis to make sure that there is no ineffective policy that is 

adding to the high workload for caseworkers.   

 

Sen. Chenette said, as the Commissioner knows, this is not the end of the GOC’s conversation regarding 

OCFS.  The GOC will be staying on top of it and knows the Commissioner will be as well.  He would ask that 

when DHHS’s work is complete regarding reviewing the 84 recommendations and the more targeted list of 

51, that she returns to the GOC and brief them on what actionable steps the GOC, as well as the Health and 

Human Services Committee can take to help. 

 

The Committee thanked the Commissioner and DHHS staff for being at the meeting and answering their 

questions. 

 

Dwight Hines, Livermore, Maine.  (Did not provide a written copy of his comments.) 

 

Mr. Hines said he admires the work the GOC does.  They ask the questions and get information.  He said 

DHHS is not transparent and is a closed shop.  He has made requests for administrative hearing reports and 

has not been able to get the information he requests.  There is no answer to his emails or phone calls.  He said 

OPEGA’s report is good, but the infrastructure and basic right to appeal is not working.            

 

Brian Houston, Gardiner, Maine.  (A copy of his testimony is attached to the meeting summary.) 

 

Sen. Keim asked, if Mr. Houston could explain in more detail why he assumed that DHHS is ignoring harm 

and are trying to get children away that they should not.  Mr. Houston was uncomfortable sharing more 

information because he only has his side of what he and his wife observed so can only comment on what he 

has seen.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said in listening to Commissioner Lambrew and Ms. Johnson, it sounds like there is more 

transparency and more interest in listening to people.  She hoped that Mr. Houston pursued that avenue before 

he gives up and goes back to DHHS to give them a chance to address his concerns.  Mr. Houston said he 

looked forward to that opportunity. 

 

Rep. Dillingham said Mr. Houston and his wife put themselves on a list for placement of newborns to 

children of age two, but numerous times they were called to try to place large sibling groups and obviously 

had to deny because their home would not accommodate a large sibling group.  She asked if it was Mr. 

Houston’s belief that those times when he did not receive any further calls from DHHS it was because he 



 

GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE MEETING SUMMARY   March 8, 2019 7 

denied the large sibling groups and then may have been somewhat blacklisted for not taking the group DHHS 

was trying to place.  She was asking for his opinion for why he stopped receiving phone calls.  Mr. Houston 

said they have one spare bedroom to accommodate children and are comfortable with infants up to age two.  

Their most recent call not too long ago was for a sibling group of four which is to many for their home.  He 

did not want to go into detail of what they thought the reason was that they did not receive calls from DHHS 

for fifteen months.   

 

Rep. Dillingham asked if Mr. Houston had been trying to work with the DHHS in the last couple of months 

and, if so, has he noticed that there is a change or are his concerns still the same.  Mr. Houston said his 

concerns are absolutely still the same.  He and his wife have not reached out directly to meet with the 

Commissioner or any other directors, but their recent experience and observations, even up to the last couple 

of weeks, is that nothing has changed.   

 

Sen. Libby referred to Mr. Houston’s testimony where he states there is one unreported child death in which 

DHHS was involved in 2015 and two others in 2018 and asked if he was saying there are three child deaths 

that have not been included as part of the GOC’s investigation.  Mr. Houston said he would support that based 

on the information that has been shared with him.  Sen. Libby asked if he would be willing to share specific 

details about the three cases with the Director of OPEGA who is independent of DHHS and nonpartisan.  Mr. 

Houston said he would, but not in a public setting. 

 

Sen. Timberlake said he understands Mr. Houston’s discomfort and asked what are the fears of ramifications 

that made him uncomfortable.  Mr. Houston said that was beyond what he would be comfortable talking 

about at the meeting, but said one of his other fears is that not enough people are going to come forward and 

share their stories because of the same fears he has.  Sen. Timberlake said he understands because he asked 

somebody he knows to come forward and share a similar story and they illustrated some of the same concerns 

Mr. Houston is having.   

 

Chris Bicknell, Executive Director, New Beginnings.  (A copy of Mr. Bicknell’s testimony is attached to the 

meeting summary.) 

 

Rep. Dillingham referred to Mr. Bicknell’s statement that in an emergency the use of hoteling for younger 

children is happening.  But in older youths, they are using New Beginnings’ resources and at times youth are 

left there indefinitely, for as long as twenty months.  She asked why he thought DHHS was not using his 

resources versus hoteling.  Mr. Bicknell said the reasons given from OCFS for continuing to place young 

people for long periods of time in the New Beginnings program is that either the young person is refusing a 

placement or there is a lack of placement for that young person.  Rep. Dillingham asked why he thought his 

resources are not used versus the hoteling.  Mr. Bicknell said he did not have an answer to that question 

because New Beginnings has had youth who have been in hotels and then referred to them. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio said eight years ago OCFS closed all the residential programs for foster youth and asked if 

those programs were short or long term or a combination.  Mr. Bicknell said there were a variety of programs 

and not all of them were well run.  There was an evaluation done and some were closed, he thinks it was an 

overreaction.  Some programs were well run and could have continued to operate while trying to place the 

harder to place children in foster homes.  Or they could have worked with young people who couldn’t be 

placed with a foster family to help transition them to young adulthood.  Rep. Mastraccio asked what happened 

to all the children when they closed the residential programs.  Mr. Bicknell was not sure of the details because 

he was not running any of the programs, but they did see many youth experiencing homeless at that time.  

Many kids went back to families or went “couch surfing,” living with friends and relatives, but the details of 

what happened to them specifically, he did not know.  Rep. Mastraccio asked if the closing of the programs 

was a Department decision and he agreed it was. 

  

Rep. Arata asked what age Mr. Bicknell was referring to when he says older youth.  Mr. Bicknell said 

typically sixteen and seventeen year olds.  They have often been in the system for quite a long time, been in 

corrections, child behavioral health and had many experiences with the system and worn down and resistant 



 

GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE MEETING SUMMARY   March 8, 2019 8 

to engaging in treatment.  Rep. Arata asked if substance use is ever an issue that makes them difficult to place.  

Mr. Bicknell said often times, but not always.  It is probably more self-medicating rather than long term 

addiction and a significant percentage of young people who come in the system of care have been exposed to 

substances or use substances.   

 

Sen. Libby thanked Mr. Bicknell for the service New Beginnings provides.  He noted that New Beginnings is 

the only facility of its kind in the State of Maine serving homeless youth and is sure Mr. Bicknell would be 

happy to give anyone a tour of the facility.   

 

Christine Alberi, Executive Director, Child Welfare Services Ombudsman,  (A copy of the Maine Child 

Welfare Services Ombudsman 16
th
 Annual Report – 2018 was provided as testimony and attached to the 

meeting summary.) 

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked if it would be appropriate for a foster parent to call the Ombudsman. Ms. Alberi said it 

is appropriate and she does receive those calls.  For example, a foster parent calls and says the child is being 

reunified with their parents when they should not be.  If the foster parent told her enough information that led 

her to believe it was something she could help with she could open the case for a review and get all the 

records and talk to DHHS to ask about their response.  If she disagrees, she can let DHHS know that they 

should look at the matter again because it does not seem like a safe situation.  It is a problem that comes up a 

lot for foster parents and kinship providers because it is difficult to see a child go back into a home where you 

know they were unsafe in the past.  If there is court involvement there is not a lot the Ombudsman can do.  

She finds that the foster parents who are frustrated with DHHS is often times because of communication 

issues and foster parents are not told everything and at times that is because it is not possible.   

 

Ms. Alberi, in response to Sen. Keim’s question, said she has been the Ombudsman for five years.   

 

Rep. Pierce asked if the information in the Annual Report represents a fiscal or calendar year.  Ms. Alberi said 

it is a fiscal year from October 1, 2017 to September 30, 2018.   

 

Pamela Day, representing a network of organizations invested in child welfare reform.  (A copy of her 

testimony is attached to the meeting summary.)      

 

Sen. Libby asked for clarification of Ms. Day’s testimony regarding caseworkers’ caseload limits and what 

happens when a case is referred to a worker that would put them one over their caseload limit.  How does that 

case get handled if there are strict caseload limits.  Ms. Day said there needs to be a formula that is developed 

and there are folks around the country that help with that in terms of what the worker’s workload is, how 

much time they need to do the work effectively, what are the limits, etc.  Then there needs to be a mechanism 

in statute for adding workers.  Delaware did that and some states have created a pool so you have trained 

workers waiting to be hired who have other assignments while waiting to be called on.   

 

Sen. Chenette asked what the process is now for caseload limit.  Ms. Day did not know because she does not 

work with the State.  She is suggesting that there needs to be flexibility and standards so that would be 

important information to find out. 

 

Shawn Yardley, Board member, Maine Children’s Alliance.  (A copy of his testimony is attached to the 

meeting summary.)            

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that what Mr. Yardley said is the lack of resources and money is really what is driving 

the bus, not the needs of kids.  He said ultimately it comes down to that.  It is not intentional that happens and 

the message gets blurred, not necessarily at the fault of the administrators, but it gets confusing for 

caseworkers.  Substance abuse and domestic violence is at the forefront of most conversations and those alone 

are indicators there is a risk of child abuse so you have to name the threshold you are going to use.   
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Sen. Timberlake said beyond money what did Mr. Yardley see as part of the solution to the problem.  Mr. 

Yardley said on his way to the meeting he received a call from someone he has been talking to for the last six 

months.  She has a daughter she adopted along with two other children from the foster care system who has 

been diagnosed with significant issues and is currently in a Massachusetts hospital.  She was talking with him 

about finding a resource that would act as a consultant to help her find the right residential placement for her 

child.  He told her he would mention her situation at the meeting because it might mean having someone 

within DHHS figure out what the best match is.  Mr. Yardley said it is not all money and noted the 

therapeutic foster care done in the 90’s.  Some foster care parents went through that system and kids got 

labeled so they would have access to appropriate placement and now caseworkers on the frontline have to do 

that.  He said the raise foster families recently received got them back to what was paid in 2012 and if you 

don’t fundamentally change the system it is not going to work, but if you change the system and provide the 

right resources, he is convince it will work.       

 

Jan Strout, West Gardiner.  (A copy of her testimony is attached to the meeting summary.)   

 

Stacie O’Brien.  (She did not provide a written copy of her testimony.) 

 

Ms. O’Brien spoke of three grandchildren who were recently removed from the care of their mother.  The 

children were placed with her and her husband for about a week.  She thinks you have one set of laws, but 

what actually goes on is different.  As a parent, grandparent, resource and as a kin, you try to reach DHHS 

workers by leaving voice mails to try to find out what is going on and you get no return calls.  Ms. O’Brien 

said DHHS would not get as many repeat calls if people’s calls were returned.   

 

Sen. Timberlake asked if it was Ms. O’Brien’s choice that the grandchildren be placed in foster care or was it 

the State’s decision.  Ms. O’Brien said it was not her or her husband’s choice that the grandchildren be taken 

from their home.  He asked what reason DHHS gave her for removing the grandchildren.  Ms. O’Brien said 

they did not give a reason and still have not been told anything.  The oldest child was supposed to stay with 

her and DHHS was going to take the two younger children, but that didn’t happen.  She has not heard why the 

older child was taken and cannot get any answers from DHHS.    

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked if there was anyone else at the meeting who wanted to make public comments.   

 

The GOC members thanked all those who testified at the meeting and for answering their questions. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that Rep. Hymanson, House Chair, Health and Human Services Committee was at the 

meeting.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio closed the public comment period of OPEGA information brief on Frontline Workers in the 

State Child Protective System at 11:06 a.m. 

 

RECESS 
 

The Chair, Rep. Mastraccio, recessed the Government Oversight Committee at 11:06 a.m.  

 

RECONVENED   
 

Rep. Mastraccio reconvened the GOC meeting at 11:13 a.m. 

 

 -  Committee Work Session 
 

  Not discussed. 
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 - Committee Vote on the Frontline Workers in the State Child Protective System Information Brief  

 

  No vote taken by the Committee. 

 

• Request for review of Maine Commission on Indigent Legal Services  

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that Sen. Keim had not yet returned to the meeting so the Committee moved to 

“Unfinished Business”.   

   

Unfinished Business 

 

• Continued Committee Work Session on OPEGA Report on Employment Tax Increment Financing    
 

Director Fox noted that in statute the GOC receives OPEGA’s report and then provides the Taxation Committee 

(TAX) information, including any testimony received, the GOC’s vote on the report and any recommendations 

they may have.  TAX is authorized to report out legislation to the next regular legislative session based on the 

report.   She referred the GOC to the sample letter sent to TAX by the GOC in 2017 regarding OPEGA’s report 

on Pine Tree Development Zones.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said the GOC’s letter to TAX can be as simple as here is the report, we would appreciate them 

acting on the recommendations or the GOC can enumerate specific recommendations that the Committee would 

like TAX to look into.  She asked if members wanted to go through OPEGA’s report recommendations one-by-

one for discussion.  Committee members agreed.  (A copy of ETIF Work Sheet is attached to the meeting 

summary.) 

 

Recommendation 1.  ETIF’s objectives should be reconsidered based on Maine’s current economic 

development needs   

 

Rep. Mastraccio referred to DECD’s response and asked if the letter to TAX includes matters under the purview 

of DECD or should the Committee send a letter to both DECD and TAX.  She wants to make sure the GOC has 

a report back within a reasonable time as to where DECD is with the recommendations and what they have 

done.  Director Fox said if the Committee wants a report back from DECD they may want to consider sending a 

separate letter to them.  If the Committee wants something to be looked at comprehensively by TAX or another 

committee, then maybe it would be a different letter.  Rep. Mastraccio thinks the information for actions DECD 

is going take should come back to the GOC because would be very particular things DECD said they are going 

to be doing and if there ends up being a long term economic development plan in process then it would be good 

for the GOC to know.   

 

Director Fox clarified that Rep. Mastraccio wanted an update from DECD on their work on a long-term 

economic development plan (plan) or their recommendation for ETIF, if any, in terms of that.  Rep. Mastraccio 

said she would not be inclined to ask TAX to look at changes at this stage if DECD is working on a plan and to 

see how that fits in for the future.   

 

Rep. Millett asked for clarification of Rep. Mastraccio’s comment.  As he reviewed the sample letter to TAX it 

generally seemed to be endorsing OPEGA’s recommendations and maybe an additional comment or two in 

addition.  He asked if she was suggesting that if the GOC, once going through the work sheet, concur with the 

OPEGA recommendations, along with the testimony column, that the GOC simply ask for a report back in a 

timely fashion from both TAX and DECD.  Rep. Mastraccio said not a report back from TAX so much.  It was 

really with the DECD recommendations and where they are in their process.  She was looking more for things 

that she knows now DECD is working on.  In the past the Committee got the recommendation that there should 

be a plan and there was not one in the process.  She knows that DECD is now working on a plan and would like 

a report back to make sure things are ongoing because is not willing to recommend changes in ETIF until that 

work is done.   
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Rep. Millett said Rep. Mastraccio was suggesting that TAX report back in a timely fashion on any legislative 

recommendations and that DECD similarly report back on implementation plans regularly.  Rep. Mastraccio 

agreed.   

 

Rep. Millett asked for clarification on the procedure.  Does the GOC go through all of the report 

recommendations on the work sheet and then take a vote on a letter from the GOC.  Director Fox said the GOC 

voted to endorse the ETIF report already.  This would be a recording of the comments and the discussion of the 

Committee.  They could take a vote on individual recommendations if any member felt strongly about wanting 

to recommend that TAX look at it.  It might be helpful to think about it in a broader perspective which is the 

point of the tax expenditures reviews and the reason we look at all of them is to see whether or not the State’s 

dedication of resources to these business incentive programs are serving the purpose for which they are intended 

and whether or not they are being administered economically and effectively.  She didn’t know if that was 

helpful in terms of the role of the GOC versus the role of the policy committee in terms of the particulars of a 

program.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio thinks it is important to send the report to TAX with the GOC’s comments.  She knows how 

many years the Legislature has been working on the DECD recommendations so wants to know that work is 

ongoing.   

 

Rep. Dillingham clarified that the GOC has already endorsed the report and then with the report there would be 

a letter from the Committee regarding recommendations.  Director Fox said that was correct.  Rep. Mastraccio 

said the GOC’s letter could be like the sample letter saying the GOC is forwarding the report as the Committee 

is required to do by statute and can add a list of things they particularly want TAX to clarify or focus on.  TAX 

will also receive the public comments on the report and a compilation of the meetings that the GOC has 

discussed the report.  Rep. Dillingham asked if members were not in agreement with the letter to TAX does the 

Committee then send two different letters.  Rep. Mastraccio said the GOC does not send two letters.  The letter 

sent to TAX will reflect everyone’s opinion. 

 

Sen. Libby suggested said the Committee members should look at the letter to TAX as a summary letter of the 

report and thought the GOC should walk through the worksheet to see what can be agreed to unanimously.   

 

Rep. Millett said he had no objection to Rep. Mastraccio’s desire to have periodic report backs from DECD.  He 

liked Sen. Libby’s suggestion and was hoping the Committee could walk through the worksheet and the 

updated information from DECD become an appendix to the transmittal letter so TAX and DECD would both 

be copied.   

 

Recommendation 2.  ETIF’s requirements should be reviewed in light of current business realities and 

updated where necessary.   
 

Rep. Mastraccio asked if TAX would be working with the Innovation, Development, Economic Advancement 

and Business (IDEA) Committee and DECD.  Director Fox did not think the GOC needed to say that.  Her 

understanding of what Rep. Millett and Sen. Libby said is that this is a recommendation the Committee would 

support.  Committee members agreed. 

 

Recommendation 3.  Statute should be amended to clearly reflect all intended outcomes against which 

ETIF’s effectiveness will be measured.  
 

Committee members agreed with Recommendation 3. 
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Recommendation 4.  ETIF’s statute or rule should be amended to support effective implementation of the 

“but for” application requirement.   
     

Sen. Keim said one of the things heard by the Committee regarding the “but for” is whoever was making the 

application was just given a form letter to fill out and that covered the “but for”.  She thinks that seems fake and 

asked if that is something that will make its way to TAX.  Director Fox believes that is in the recommendation 

and is something that is included in the report.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio noted that DECD concurred and thinks “but for” should be consistent and applied in the same 

manner for both ETIF and PTDZ.  When PTDZ was extended, the “but for” was changed and now requires a 

notarized sworn statement.  Director Fox added that another part is not only having the business say they have 

met the criteria, but also to provide documentation to demonstrate that they have met it.   

 

Sen. Libby said this may be an issue that the GOC asks TAX to consider additional requirements for the “but 

for” letter like a sworn affidavit if it is not already required or a form that says under some form of penalty you 

are attesting that their “but for” statement is a sworn to statement.  A suggestion to TAX to consider, not just 

DECD’s recommendation making the forms consistent, but an added layer of accountability to the forms.  Rep. 

Mastraccio said the “but for” is difficult and maybe the “but for” is not what is needed.   

 

Sen. Sanborn referred to “Once criteria are clarified, statute or rule should be amended to establish what 

documentation is required to be submitted to meeting ‘but for’” is what members are discussing and is already 

in the recommendations.  Rep. Mastraccio agreed.   

 

Sen. Libby thought it should be amended to establish that stronger documentation be added.   

 

Committee members agreed.   

 

Recommendation 5.  ETIF’s economic consideration requirements should be made more explicit or 

eliminated. 
 

Committee members agreed with recommendation 5. 

 

Recommendation 6.  The Legislature should clarify whether the same qualifying jobs claimed for both 

ETIF and the MBHE programs. 
 

Rep. Millett was satisfied with the second communication from DECD in the second paragraph in the middle 

column as stated.  He has talked with a few TAX members and he gets the sense, as may often be the case in 

these buildings, that they fail to clarify legislative intent and leave it somewhat to future interpretations or rule 

clarification.  But given that it was not explicit in the discussions when the MBHE program was established and 

that IDEXX made a huge commitment to their new facility assuming they would continue to qualify for ETIF 

that clarifying the statute be on a go forward and not retroactively because IDEXX, in particular, was lead to 

believe that they would qualify for both programs.  That satisfies the questions that he was raising a meeting 

ago and is hopeful that is helpful to everybody.   

 

Rep. Dillingham asked if the memo referenced would also go to TAX with the GOC’s report and 

recommendations.  Rep. Mastraccio said it would.   

 

Sen. Libby concurred with Rep. Millett’s comments. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio would add that a clarification by TAX would be that they look at if a business is using both of 

those credits if there should actually be a refundable credit because that involves cutting a check.  When the 

State gets to the point of actually writing a check then, in her opinion, needs more clarification and looked at.   
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She wanted to make sure that by using ETIF on top of MBHE that there is not a refund and wants to add that as 

a note.  She asked if other Committee members had an objection to adding that information to the GOC’s 

memo.   

 

Sen. Timberlake wanted to make it very clear that it looks like several members of the GOC feels IDEXX 

should be a grandfathered case.  Rep. Mastraccio clarified that she was not suggesting that language come out, 

but that TAX look at and clarify the refundability issue.  Sen. Timberlake said if IDEXX is being refunded now 

it is his opinion, that continue.  Rep. Mastraccio would ask that the Committee high-light it as a clarification 

issue going forward.  She thinks TAX, as the oversight committee, should look at that issue because she 

considers it a very important point.  Sen. Timberlake said he now understands Rep. Mastraccio’s point.    

 

Rep. Millett asked if Rep. Mastraccio was suggesting going backward and revisiting IDEXX’s lack of clarity at 

the time, but is talking about going forward only.  Rep. Mastraccio said she was willing to send the 

recommendation on the way that it is and trust TAX to do their job.   

 

Rep. Pierce wanted to clarify that the GOC is going to send a letter to TAX asking them to look at this issue, but 

include the comments about it being grandfathered.  Rep. Mastraccio agreed.   

 

Director Fox noted that ETIF is not filed with tax returns, it is a credit received based on a percentage of 

withholding that has been paid.  Rep. Mastraccio said she understood that.  She said the issue was brought up to 

her and thinks TAX needs to address whether refundability even applies.  Is it really a refundable tax credit or 

are wrong words being used to describe it.   

 

Ms. Henderson noted that MBHE is a refundable credit and ETIF is a payment that goes to a business so they 

don’t interact in terms of the amount of payment.  They don’t affect each other that way.  OPEGA is concerned 

about the interaction in terms of whether the same jobs can qualify you for the refundable MBHE.  Rep. 

Mastraccio was satisfied that TAX will be looking at it.   

 

Sen. Timberlake clarified that MBHE is always refundable no matter who the company is.  It is a refundable tax 

credit.  Ms. Henderson said the language in statute defines it as a refundable credit.  Sen. Timberlake said ETIF 

is never refundable.  Ms. Henderson said ETIF is not a tax credit and is completely independent of a business’s 

tax filing.   

 

Rep. Arata still thought it was strange that the tax credit is based on withholding and depends on the individual 

hired and how many family members they have.  She knew that was not part of the report, but thought it was 

strange.   

 

Committee members agreed with the above stated actions. 

 

Recommendation 7.  Statute should be amended to address businesses that change ownership. 
 

The Committee members agreed with recommendation 7. 

       

Recommendation 8.  Confidentiality of ETIF data should be clarified. 
 

Sen. Keim said she has been a member of the Right to Know Advisory Committee for the last two years and 

wants government to be transparent so always airs on the side that if these are public fund dollars they have to 

make sure that as much information as possible is accessible to the public.  She wondered if there was a way to 

strengthen the language because when she asked for the list of businesses that were receiving benefits found out 

that information was shared with some committees, but was not really public.  She said the information is public 

if it is shared with a committee.  She wondered if there was a way to strengthen the language and that the GOC 

would suggest to TAX that they loop in the Judiciary Committee or the Right to Know Advisory Committee to 

look at this for transparency.  Sen. Keim has concerns that when she asked about confidential information there 

did not seem to be a clear path forward on information and thinks that is important in government. 
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Rep. Mastraccio said they did address those data issues with the PTDZ program extension and were more 

specific in statute about if a company took advantage of that program what kinds of information they would 

have to produce.  Director Fox said the recommendation focuses on the method of protection and consistency 

between the agencies.  The report does speak to whether or not there is enough information that is publicly 

available to ensure accountability at the administration of the program.  She thinks it is a big task to look at all 

those things, but the report does speak to both issues in terms of the methods by which it is protected and 

looking at consistency for the same data.  There is also the issue of whether there is enough information 

available for the public to ensure accountability of the program. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked if the Committee wanted to note in their letter that they think transparency is important 

and TAX should keep that in mind when they review the program.  Sen. Keim would add transparency and 

accountability.  She would like to see more committees sending transparency issues to the Judiciary Committee 

because they deal with it so thoroughly and often.  Judiciary could then forward to the Right to Know Advisory 

Committee.   

 

Director Fox said her understanding of that process is that when records that are otherwise public are then made 

confidential or inaccessible that is when it goes before the Judiciary Committee as part of that review rather 

than ones that are already confidential and is why she had that question.  She was not sure of the steps and 

didn’t know if the Right to Know Advisory Committee maybe looked at it in the reverse.   

Sen. Keim said the Right to Know Advisory Committee has to review all the public records exceptions and that 

is an ongoing review.  Maybe TAX is the appropriate committee, but when you are looking at accountability 

and transparency the Judiciary Committee generally walks through each record to determine if it has to be 

private.  She did not think the Judiciary Committee was taken advantage of enough because it is where the 

Legislature has a great system for keeping government transparent and open.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio’s experiences, over the years, when talking to companies is they would not want their 

proprietary information public.  There is always the concern of giving legislators enough information so they 

can make an assessment on whether the tax credit that the Legislature has given that the State is getting back the 

intended value. She was not sure going to the Judiciary Committee is needed.  The Tax Incentive Evaluation 

statute was created so the Legislature would have an avenue to do that and thinks what is being seen with 

OPEGA’s reports is that sometimes they have trouble getting the information needed to do that kind of 

evaluation in a simple way without stepping on the toes of the businesses.   

 

Sen. Libby said the Maine Revenue Services holds tax returns confidential today, whether it is from an 

individual or business so even if the GOC refers this to the Right to Know Advisory Committee that will remain 

the same.  The records will be confidential.  What the GOC is talking about is the ETIF program is a direct 

payment from the State to businesses independent and separate from tax returns.  DECD says the statutes 

governing the release of information with respect to payments are in conflict, so have discretion to share the 

information.  In his opinion, he thinks the information should continue to be shared and what is being suggested 

to TAX is that they clarify the statutes to continue to allow this information to be shared.  He said it is different 

because you are talking about a payment from the State to a business.  That is what the recommendation is 

trying to get at and what he would support in sending a letter to TAX, but was not sure the matter should be sent 

to the Right to Know Advisory Committee. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio asked the GOC if they were okay with the way the recommendation was written.   

 

Sen. Keim did not know if she had an exact language recommendation.  She was wondering if there was 

something that Director Fox would suggest to make the recommendation stronger in accountability.   

 

Director Fox said the recommendation talks about working with MRS and DECD to come up with a way to 

treat things consistently and to look at those issues.  One of the suggestions could be in going through that 

process with DECD and MRS if there were issues that rose to the level of going to the Judiciary Committee 
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then those issues could be forward there.  Knowing that process existed as TAX was going through the ETIF 

records and data and whether they meet the standard for confidentiality or not.   

 

Sen. Keim agreed that making it known to TAX that avenue was available would be good. 

 

Rep. Dillingham said when Sen. Keim first spoke she wrote to incorporate in the language somewhere about the 

GOC encouraged transparency and accountability in the application of the program.  Rep. Mastraccio said the 

GOC supports that.  Rep. Dillingham thinks that most people are going to understand the avenues and if it needs 

to go to a separate step that members of TAX will know something needs to referenced to the Judiciary 

Committee.  She thinks getting into specifics of confidentiality and tax returns was further down the rabbit hole 

than the GOC needed to go than just saying we encourage transparency and accountability to TAX.   

 

Rep. Arata said if ETIF were based on a percentage of gross pay rather than withholding you would not have to 

look at each individual employee’s tax return so would not have as much of a burden of protecting that 

confidentiality.  You would have to look at the business’s tax return and the amount they are paying out to their 

employees and if there were a percentage it would still be an incentive for higher pay and better quality jobs.  

She said TAX may want simplify the ETIF program.      

 

Director Fox said the GOC’s message is that they support recommendation 8, but also encourages TAX to look 

at it through the lens of accountable and transparency as well as well as addressing the conflicts.  GOC 

members agreed. 

 

Recommendation 9.  MRS should address opportunities to improve fiscal impact forecasts – clarify 

revenue loss estimated for ETIF in biennial MSTER. 

 

DECD should update rules to reflect statutory program changes. 
 

Committee members agreed with both recommendations in 9. 

 

Recommendation 10.  MRS should strengthen controls to prevent overpayments and ensure accurate 

ETIF records. 
 

Rep. Arata said if they would simplify the program you would not have as much of an administrative burden so 

that would be her recommendation.  Rep. Mastraccio asked if Committee members wanted to add that language 

to the TAX letter.  GOC members agreed to the addition.   

 

Recommendation 11.  DECD should address information technology and staffing challenges. 
 

 Committee members agreed with recommendation 11.   

 

Director Fox wanted to clarify that Rep. Arata’s suggestion was not necessarily related to recommendation 10, 

but was a broader statement.  Rep. Arata agreed that it was an overall suggestion.  Director Fox asked if she 

included her suggestion in the letter to TAX that way rather than attach it to a specific recommendation.  Rep. 

Arata and other Committee members agreed.   

 

Director Fox will draft the GOC’s letter to TAX and will email it to all GOC members for their review and 

approval.  Rep. Mastraccio asked members to review the letter because the Chairs want to make sure that it is a 

letter all the members agree with.     
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New Business con’t 

 

• Request for review of Maine Commission on Indigent Legal Services  

 

Sen. Keim received information from a person who wants to remain anonymous.  She finds the information 

provided to be very concerning.  As GOC members are aware, the Sixth Amendment Center (Center) is doing a 

report on Indigent Legal Services and that will further enlighten the Legislature on the way the organization is 

currently being run and help the Judiciary Committee with restructuring the program and also shed further light 

on some things she thinks OPEGA will still need to do a deeper dive. 

 

 Sen. Chenette asked if there was any indication of when the Center’s report will be completed.  Sen. Keim said 

the report was due on February 28
th
 and the last time the Judiciary Committee had communication with them 

they said they needed a few more weeks.  Sen. Carpenter was going to call asking that the Committee be given 

a two week notice for scheduling.  The exact date for the release of the report is not known at this time.   

 

Sen. Chenette referred the Committee to the letter received for John Pelletier, Executive Director, Maine 

Commission on Indigent Legal Services.   

 

Rep. Dillingham asked about Committee procedure.  The GOC had yet to discuss Sen. Keim’s request for a 

review and asked if it was standard procedure for an interested party to send the Committee a rebuttal letter 

even though they had not addressed the request.  Rep. Mastraccio said once Sen. Keim’s letter was sent it was 

public.  She said Mr. Pelletier’s letter was not requested by any member of the Committee.   

 

Sen. Chenette said it appears that the Committee needs a piece of information that is not yet available to frame 

the discussion regarding the request for a review of the Maine Commission on Indigent Legal Services and 

asked what their options were for moving forward.  Director Fox said the GOC can hold off on deciding 

whether or not to add the topic to their work plan.  The Committee is scheduled to review the full work plan at 

the next meeting.  They can ask OPEGA to do a high level overview of the request and OPEGA may be able to 

provide the Committee with a little more information of what they may be looking at and what data may be 

available at this time.  No one knows what the Center’s report says so we don’t know if things OPEGA may 

identify as things to look at would be duplicative of what the Center is looking at.  That fact would make her 

pause in terms of bringing information back to the GOC.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said given that the topic is already on the Committee’s on deck list, it would not hurt to gather 

some preliminary information on the topic and then when the Center’s report comes out the information can be 

used to inform the Committee of what they want to do.   

 

Sen. Chenette said if the Committee wants to move in that direction, they would get a high level overview from 

OPEGA in conjunction with receiving the report.  Director Fox said without the additional information OPEGA 

could give the Committee a sense of where they would look to gathering necessary information. She said the 

GOC may not know their scope, or what questions they may have, until the Center’s report is released.   

 

Sen. Keim asked if OPEGA does a general overview can they use any of the private information that has been 

given to them to help direct the Committee.  Director Fox said OPEGA would not be reporting any results or 

saying this is what we found so to Sen. Keim’s questions she would say probably not.  It would be more of an 

outline of the program and where the areas are that OPEGA would look to get information based on what is 

known of the concerns at this time.   

 

Rep. Dillingham would support and thinks it would be helpful to receive an overview of the Commission and 

that receiving the Center’s report would be beneficial.  Rep. Millett agreed. 
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Director Fox said the topic is not yet on the GOC’s work plan so would be preliminary information to assist the 

Committee in their decision-making about whether or not to move the topic on the work plan.   

 

Sen. Chenette said without objection the GOC will have OPEGA start gathering information on the Maine 

Commission on Indigent Legal Services.  In conjunction with that work as soon as the Judiciary Committee gets 

word about the release of the Center’s report they will let the GOC and Director Fox know.        
     

Report from Director 
      

• Status of projects in process 

 

Director Fox said at the next meeting the Committee will be looking at the schedule for Tax Expenditure 

Reviews as well as the work plan.  Now that there has been completion of some of the reviews, OPEGA staff 

will start working on some of the topics that were not receiving attention on the existing work plan that includes 

the review of the Maine Citizen Initiative Process based on the scope questions that were approved a year ago.  

The Committee will have the chance to look at those again when they are doing their work plan.  OPEGA also 

has Part 2 of the Special Project of Office of Child and Family Services which is looking at the initiatives 

that were put forward by the past Administration in terms of ways they had identified they wanted to improve 

the child protective system and is beginning to do some work on that.  OPEGA is going to provide the GOC with 

a memo in regard to the ReEmployME System review to give the Committee a sense of what that currently 

looks like prior to giving them a project direction statement.  She said it is not a typical step in the process, but 

thought it might be helpful to provide the Committee with some information and then maybe recommend 

inviting the Department to a meeting to give a status update.  That may help the Committee when OPEGA does 

present them with further information about if they want to narrow the focus or what they want to look at in 

terms of having OPEGA move forward with the review.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said the GOC needs to have a work session on OPEGA’s information brief on Frontline 

Workers in the State Child Protective System.      

        

Planning for upcoming meetings 
 

•  Discussion and approval of OPEGA’s budget 

•  Development of annual work plan 

• Discussion and Annual Approval of the Classifications and Review Schedule for Tax Expenditures as Required  

  by 3 MRSA § 998-3 

• Progress report on ReEmployME System review 
              

Next GOC meeting date 

 

The next GOC meeting is scheduled for Friday, March 22, 2019 at 9:00 a.m. 

     

Adjourn 

 

The Chair, Sen. Chenette, adjourned the meeting at 12:33 p.m. on the motion by Sen. Timberlake, second by 

Rep. Dillingham, unanimous.   
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Government Oversight Committee development of report to the Joint Standing Committee on Taxation regarding 

 OPEGA Tax Expenditure Review on ETIF (pursuant to 3 MRSA §999(3)). Prepared by the OPEGA for GOC meeting – March 8, 2019 

 
3. Action by committee.  The committee shall review the report submitted by the office under subsection 2, assess the report's objectivity and credibility and vote whether to endorse the report. The 
committee shall submit a record of the vote on any reports submitted by the office and any comments of or actions recommended by the committee to the policy committee for its review and consideration. 

OPEGA ETIF Report Recommendations 
 
 
 

Testimony, Agency comment, 
and updates 

Based on written testimony received on 2/22 
unless otherwise indicated 

GOC Discussion 
 

1.  ETIF’s objectives should be reconsidered based on Maine’s current 
economic development needs 

 Legislature may want to consider whether ETIF should be updated or replaced 
to better respond to current economic conditions 

 Objectives which may better respond to current economic conditions for 
businesses should be considered in the context of broader economic 
development strategy 

 Administering agencies and business stakeholders should be involved 

 Approach to update should limit uncertainty for businesses and recognize that 
ETIF is the most relied-upon economic development program (slow phase-in 
and replacement program in place prior to ETIF end) 

 

DECD concurs with recommended legislative 
action and believes reconsideration of ETIF 
objectives should be part of a long-term 
economic development plan 

 

2.  ETIF’s requirements should be reviewed in light of current business 
realities and updated where necessary 

 DECD should identify and recommend requirements in need of updating such 
as health insurance and retirement benefit requirements, wage requirements, and 
employment baseline lookbacks 

 

DECD concurs with recommended 
management action.  The department asks for 
clarification on timing of submission of 
proposal to Legislature and suggests that the 
recommended review of ETIF requirements 
be done in conjunctions with PTDZ and in the 
context of long-term economic development 
plan for the state. 
 

 

3.  Statute should be amended to clearly reflect all intended outcomes 
against which ETIF’s effectiveness will be measured 

 Legislature should add section to ETIF statute to clarify the program’s intended 
outcomes and how to measure them, including whether targeting economically 
distressed geographic areas is a goal of the program (as a goal of ETIF) 

 

DECD concurs. 
 
(DECD testimony makes additional comment 
regarding DECD comprehensive study) 

 

4.  ETIF’s statute or rule should be amended to support effective 
implementation of the “but for” application requirement 

 Statute or rule should be amended to better define the criteria that must be met 
for the “but for” requirement to be satisfied (Legislature to direct DECD to 

DECD concurs that “but for” should be 
consistent for ETIF and PTDZ.   A statement 
of need should be applied in the same manner 
for both ETIF and PTDZ 
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bring forward a proposal) 

 This will establish a clear basis for DECD decisions on applications for ETIF 

 Once criteria are clarified, statute or rule should be amended to establish what 
documentation is required to be submitted to meet “but for” 

 If “but for” changes made, similar consideration should be made for PTDZ 
program 

 

5.  ETIF’s economic consideration requirements should be made more 
explicit or eliminated 

 Economic contribution requirement redundant (creation of jobs an economic 
contribution in and of itself) and should be eliminated – or – if a contribution 
beyond job creation is expected, statute should specify. 

 Substantial harm criteria should be clarified or eliminated (harm to another 
business by another business being enrolled in ETIF are not substantial or are 
offset) 

 

DECD concurs with recommended legislative 
action and suggests that “substantial harm” 
criteria should be eliminated 

 

6. The Legislature should clarify whether the same qualifying jobs 
claimed for both ETIF and the MBHE programs 

 Statue is silent as to whether the same jobs created by a business may be used to 
qualify for both ETIF and MBHE (qualifications for jobs under each not 
identical) and should be clarified by the Legislature 

 Legislature should consider interaction between ETIF and newly enacted 
Shipbuilding Program and treat them consistently 

DECD concurs with recommended legislative 
action (Memo to GOC from DECD dated 
2/28 states that DECD supports this 
clarification looking forward and not 
retroactively)  
 
IDEXX testimony stated that they believe the 
128th Legislature intended for the allowance of 
eligibility in both MBHE and ETIF.  They 
requested that if the OPEGA 
recommendation for clarification was 
considered that it grandfather currently 
certified projects 
 

 

7.  Statute should be amended to address businesses that change 
ownership 

 DECD should bring a proposal for statutory amendment to address change in 
ownership of business  

 Two circumstances – when a business with active ETIF certificate changes 
ownership and when a business with no ETIF certificate is transferred and new 
owner applies for ETIF 

 

DECD believes that this can be addressed 
through rulemaking and does not necessitate 
statutory change 
 
 

 

8. Confidentiality of ETIF data should be clarified 

 Legislature, with MRS and DECD, should determine methods required to 
protect confidential ETIF data/records which are consistent in terms of what is 
subject to public inspection and which should be considered confidential 
taxpayer records  

DECD concurs that confidentiality of ETIF 
records should be clarified.  DECD notes that 
if they are required to take additional actions 
to protect confidential records, they would 
incur additional costs 
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9.  MRS should address opportunities to improve fiscal impact 
forecasts  - clarify revenue loss estimated for ETIF in biennial 
MSTER 

 ETIF GF revenue loss are reported in a lump sum with Loring Job Increment 
Financing Fund and Brunswick Naval Air Station Job Increment Financing Fund 
limiting ability to estimate budgetary impacts for each individually 

 MRS’ Maine State Tax Expenditure Report (MSTER) is the sole source of ETIF 
fiscal impact forecasts for the Legislature 

 

DECD should update rules to reflect statutory program changes 

 DECD rules do not reflect statutory program changes made since 2006 (PTDZ 
Tier 2 businesses and definition of qualified employees as they apply to call 
centers in Washington and Aroostook Counties). 

 

UPDATE (not from testimony):  Latest 
MSTER report published by MRS in February 
of 2019 has separated revenue losses 
associated with ETIF, Loring and Brunswick 
Naval Air Station as recommended 
 
 
 
 
DECD concurs with the recommended action 
to update rules and as reflected in the report, 
DECD has prepared draft updates to the rules. 
 

 

10.  MRS should strengthen controls to prevent overpayments and 
ensure accurate ETIF records 

 MRS should improve controls to ensure appropriateness and accuracy of ETIF 
payments. 

 MRS has been required to administer ETIF within existing resources – no 
appropriation to support this function 

 
 

  

11.  DECD should address information technology and staffing 
challenges 

 DECD should address technology challenges and ensure at least one staff 
person consistently has skills to work with BDTI  

 DECD should propose a funding mechanism to cover administrative costs, 
including improvements (application or report submission fees for example) 
 

DECD concurs and is working with OIT to 
address database needs.  As noted in the 
report, an RFI was issued by DECD in 
January 2019 to address database needs. 
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